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Minutes of the meeting of Suffolk County Council held on 19 July 2012 at 2.00 p.m. in the Council Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich.
Jeremy Pembroke – Chairman of the County Council

	Councillors Present:

	Eddy Alcock, Nick Barber, Mike Barnard, Trevor Beckwith, Mark Bee, Peter Bellfield, Bill Bishop, Michael Bond, Jane Chambers, Lisa Chambers, Terry Clements, Carol Debman, John Field, James Finch, Peter Gardiner, John Goldsmith, Tony Goldson, John Goodwin, Anne Gower, Gary Green, David Grutchfield, Colin Hart, Rebecca Hopfensperger, Christopher Hudson, Richard Kemp, Colin Law, Deanna Law, Rae Leighton, Susan Maguire, Tim Marks, Sandy Martin, Guy McGregor, Jane Midwood, Bill Mountford, Alan Murray, Graham Newman, Colin Noble, Patricia O’Brien, Penny Otton, Bruce Provan, David Ritchie, Mary Rudd, Bryony Rudkin, Bill Sadler, John Sayers, Richard Smith MVO, Colin Spence, Joanna Spicer, Jane Storey, Andrew Stringer, Judy Terry, Julia Truelove, Robin Vickery, Paul West, Anne Whybrow,  David Wood,  David Yorke-Edwards, Mary Young.




18. Thought for the Day
The Council received the thought for the day on the need to work in partnership from the Reverend Graham Locking, National Chaplain to Horseracing.
19. Chairman’s Announcements
Olympic Torch Relay 

The Chairman congratulated everybody involved in the organisation of the Olympic Torch Relay through Suffolk. He referred to the amazing spectacle with over 250,000 people lining the roads of Suffolk to celebrate the torch's journey.  The Chairman reminded members that the Suffolk Paralympic Flame Celebration would take place on Friday 24th August at Needham Market when the Paralympic Flame would visit the county and start a weekend of celebrations.  The Chairman concluded by extending the Council’s best wishes to the 6 Suffolk athletes taking part in the Olympic Games which start on the 27th July and to the 2 Suffolk athletes taking part in the Paralympic Games which would start on 29th August.  They were:
Harry Martin (hockey), Anthony Ogogo (boxing), Goldie Sayers (javelin), Louise Jukes (handball), Chris Walker-Hebborn (swimming), Elena Baltacha (tennis). The Paralympic athletes are Caroline Maclean (Wheelchair basketball) and Zoe Newson (powerlifting).
Leading Lives

The Chairman informed members that at the end of June services previously provided by Supporting Families transferred to Leading Lives, an independent employee led social enterprise. The Chairman was confident that Leading Lives would build on the many successes of Supporting Families to develop services available to people with learning disabilities and their families. 

Cupola House Fire, Bury St Edmunds.  

The Chairman provided information about a major fire to a very important historic building (Grade 1 listed) in the centre of Bury St Edmunds. He referred to the involvement of the council’s firefighters and also colleagues in St Edmundsbury Borough Council, and within the council’s environment section, both in the initial emergency response to close roads and the on-going efforts to secure the building and support local traders.  Despite the sad loss of the Cupola building, the fact that there was almost no lateral fire spread into adjacent buildings was considered by the Chairman to be remarkable.  The joined up, post-incident response was also highly-successful in returning affected businesses in the area to substantially normal trading, very soon after the fire.  The Chairman welcomed to the Council, the crew of the first fire engine to attend the incident, and referred to their early actions which laid the foundations for what proved to be a very successful firefighting operation. On behalf of the Council and the people of Bury St Edmunds, the Chairman thanked St Edmundsbury and council officers and in particular the following people for their outstanding work:
Crew Commander Adrian Place

Firefighter David Brown

Firefighter Kevin Underwood

Firefighter Kevin Scott

Firefighter Mark Green 

Group Commander John Wilcock. 

(Members stood and applauded) 
20. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Andrew Cann, Peter Beer, Craig Dearden-Phillips MBE, Mark Ereira, Phillip French, Stephen Frost, Kathy Gosling, Steven Hudson, Inga Lockington, Stefan Oliver, Charles Michell, Caroline Page, Kathy Pollard, Chris Punt, Andrew Reid and Ken Sale.
21. Declarations of Interests and Dispensations
There were no declarations of interests or dispensations received.
22. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
Councillor Otton confirmed that she was absent from the meeting on 24 May 2012, and with that correction the Minutes of the meeting held on 24 May 2012 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
23. Public Questions
There were no public questions received.

24. Petitions

There were no petitions received in accordance with Rule 27.1 of the Council’s Rues of Procedure (Part 2 of the Constitution).

25. Cabinet Members Reports and Questions
The Council received the reports by each Portfolio Holder at Agenda Item 7.  Under Rule 7.3 a period not exceeding 60 minutes was allowed for questions and answers and it was noted that the following Councillors had submitted their question in writing to the Monitoring Officer prior to the 10:00am deadline two working days before the date of the Council meeting.  Councillors were only allowed to ask one question during that period, but they were entitled to one supplementary question arising directly out of the original question or reply. 

Question 1 from Councillor Susan Maguire to Councillor Judy Terry
“I called into Gainsborough Community Library on 12 July 2012. There was a notice on the café shutters saying that the café was closed until further notice. I was unable to find out from my enquiries why this was so. Could the Cabinet Member please assure me that the café will be reopening shortly and confirm the timescale for this to happen?”

Response from Councillor Terry
“I welcome this question from Councillor Maguire because it gives me an opportunity to remind council that all libraries are thriving unlike in so many local authority areas.

I am happy to confirm that the café at Gainsborough Community Library will be re-opening in the near future. As a part of the transition process for the future delivery of the library service by Suffolk Libraries Industrial and Provident Society, the County Council is encouraging the active participation of communities in their local library and Gainsborough is an excellent example of this participation over a very long period.

The café was closed on 7 July as a result of a change in the group membership and new volunteers have already come forward. The group has September as the target re-opening date and this will ensure that relevant training and induction will have taken place. The date will be agreed with the County Council and the IPS. In the meantime, Club 4 Teenz (which is a group of young volunteers) opened a ‘tuck’ shop on 16th July and this runs every afternoon from 1.00pm. during the summer holidays.”

Supplementary Question from Councillor Maguire

“Doesn’t the Cabinet Member think it is a shame the café will be closed throughout the summer holiday at a time when it will have most impact on the young people in the Gainsborough and Priory Heath area?”
Response from Councillor Terry

“I have already mentioned that the Club 4 Teenz has already opened a tuck shop and I am sure that Councillor Maguire would be very welcome if she would wish to volunteer to help them.”
Question 2 from Councillor Bryony Rudkin to Councillor Guy McGregor
“First Eastern Counties Bus route 62, along Felixstowe Road and Derby Road (Ipswich) is being cut. An alternative route along Foxhall Road has been proposed. Given that there is already a very frequent service along Foxhall Road, can Councillor McGregor explain why he thinks First Eastern Counties are proposing the change?”
Response from Councillor McGregor

“Unfortunately, I am unable to help Councillor Rudkin to provide reasons as to why First Group is proposing these changes, nor indeed is it my role, because, as we all know, that outside London and Ulster, public transport bus services are unregulated with only the light touch of a traffic commissioner.

However, I can advise Councillor Rudkin that this part of Suffolk will benefit from First Eastern’s increased investment in more buses and in more drivers. No doubt this policy is insisted by the enlightened approach this county council has towards public transport, epitomised by our programme Ipswich – Transport for the 21st Century.

On a particular local point, can I commend newly elected councillor Alan Murray for organising a local meeting to discuss the proposed changes and at which over 250 people were present.
I also understand that Labour County Councillor, Susan Maguire was present at the meeting and I’d like to thank her for her contributions to the debate at that particular meeting.

Thanks also to Councillor Murray for securing some changes to the proposals which will secure a better service for some of his residents living in Bixley.”

Supplementary Question from Councillor Rudkin
“I appreciate that Councillor McGregor is perhaps unable to speak directly but perhaps he would join with me in condemning this example of predatory capitalism that puts profits before people?”
Response from Councillor McGregor

“If this was the case, and part of the problem of course is that the previous Labour Government, in power for how long was it ladies and gentlemen, made no changes whatsoever to the methodology of organising buses outside London and Ulster.  So in terms of your Party’s attitude towards it, they obviously find it satisfactory. Now from my point of view, of course I want a far better service for the people of Ipswich and Suffolk and we will work with all the operators to secure those things and it does not good to accuse them of predatory capitalism because, after all, wasn’t it these people who were given knighthoods by the previous administration for their services to transport?”
Question 3 from Councillor Peter Gardiner to Councillor Colin Noble
Question to Councillor Colin Noble from Councillor Peter Gardiner

“Does Councillor Noble think that the health of Suffolk people would improve if more of them were to give up smoking?”
Response from Councillor Noble

“At a very simplistic level, obviously the answer is ‘yes’. I think the data we have now is very clear. Many of us will have enjoyed watching Madmen and you will have seen that it was habitual in those days to smoke in offices. I think we’ve come a long, long way and I think it’s almost a shock to see a packet of cigarettes in a council chamber nowadays. The message is very clear; smoking kills and on the back there is a suitably discouraging picture.

When I put this question to the Public Health team I had reams of information come back at me. But you cannot avoid the fact that the fundamental statistic is that half of those who smoke will probably die of a disease related to that smoking. 

So the real question here is as public health comes across from the NHS, how can we affect that rump of people who take all the messages, see all the things we’re trying to say, but still smoke. How do we affect that and how do we change that? Certainly, we are now working on a whole load of programmes to try to impact that statistic.”

Supplementary Question from Councillor Gardiner

“In view of his response, why then does his administration continue to invest £42.3m of the pension fund in tobacco companies, the second highest of any authority in this country?”
Response from Councillor Noble

“I think one of the interesting things here is on the one hand we do have a series of policies around public health and we’re certainly trying to work with people, and on the other hand we have a responsibility to the staff who work here, and it is incredibly important that we are very conservative in the way in which we run our pension fund. Now, we do, like most councils, have advisors who advise us on how to run our pension schemes. Fundamentally, that is the key, that we have a very conservative pension fund that performs very well.  Unlike most of the public sector, it is well funded, but I take your point entirely. I think it is something to be looked at and I don’t particularly disagree with you, but what I would say is that the fundamental thing we do with our pension fund is behave in an incredibly responsible way towards our staff who entrust us to make the right decisions with those who look after that for us.”

Question 4 from Councillor Sandy Martin to Councillor Mark Bee
“Between April 2011 and April 2012 the number of staff employed by SCC dropped by 5,398, can Cllr Bee explain how the "New Ways of Working" differs from the "New Strategic Direction"?”
Response from Councillor Bee

“I am somewhat amazed by the suggestion that there is a new way of working in quite the grand terms in which you have suggested it in your question. What there is and what I have challenged the council to deliver is a sharp focus on providing good quality, value for money services while meeting this enormous £50m+ budget gap over the next two years.

What is interesting is that staff across the council are being extremely pragmatic, finding the most effective way of reducing our overheads and delivering each service as efficiently as possible. Some of this will undoubtedly involve new ways of working. How could it be otherwise? After all, we want and encourage our staff to be innovative in their approach. Indeed, the great thing about many of the proposals coming forward is that they come from the staff themselves and I pay tribute to the staff for this. Whether it’s by coming up with a simple idea to save money right through to moving a team outside the council and running the service as a social enterprise or, indeed, as a co-operative, something I’m sure members of the Co-Operative party would support. In short the previous approach was perhaps top down; my approach has been bottom up and pragmatic.”

Supplementary Question from Councillor Martin

“Can Councillor Bee give us some idea of how many staff Suffolk County Council is likely to be employing once the new ways of working process has been completed?”

Response from Councillor Bee

“What I can answer at this stage is that we must continue to challenge our staff to be innovative in the way they provide services and for us to continue to thrive, but in a way that costs less to the people of Suffolk. When they do just that it is right that we support them and applaud their work. 

I hope that you realise the extent to which the financial climate has changed radically and perhaps changed for good. This isn’t a temporary change, this is climate change.

Thanks to the party opposite and their last attempts at running the country, we are facing genuine austerity, years of less money but increased costs and increased demands on our services that will come from an aging population. I want to see our services survive and prosper and to do so without having to raise council tax in the extortionate manner that the party opposite did when they were in power. To do that we would need to work more efficiently and in some cases that will indeed mean working differently. Unlike the Labour members opposite, I do take a pragmatic approach; I do not take a dogmatic approach. If it works, I will support it. I encourage the Labour members to do likewise.”

Question 5 from Councillor David Grutchfield to Councillor Colin Noble
“Can the Cabinet Member provide an update to the total number of elderly in Suffolk that originally entered residential care by funding their own care, but now are aided by the County Council?”

Response from Councillor Noble

“This year there are 310 people who effectively have reached the point where they are unable to fund themselves and we are supporting. This is an increase of 29 from last year when there were 281.”

Supplementary Question from Councillor Grutchfield

“As the cabinet member may be aware, there was a census this year, taken in March and the results of the census are now being made well known, affecting the elderly. What is his prediction for next year’s budget, bearing in mind these latest figures?”

Response from Councillor Noble

“One of the things to look at is what we are trying to do. Essentially, what the census is showing is that we are an ageing population. We know this, I can rattle off statistics that there are 67,000 of us over the age of 75 today and by 2030 there will be 127,000. So, we are an ageing population and one of the things we’re trying to do in ACS is really address this and, particularly around your initial question, trying to address what causes people to run out of money. Obviously, there is the fact that they run out of money, but it’s also around the number of people who take any degree of actual financial advice and there is a statistic out there that 7% of people who are facing going into a care home take financial advice. We’ve taken that by the horns and commissioned a company called Care Aware, which is a free advisory service that talks to people, explains their options which, I think it’s reasonable to say, as we saw with the Care Bill last week, are relatively limited. But we have a free advisory service that helps people understand their needs and we’re working with the private providers and are essentially saying to the private providers “it’s in your interest for people to look at this and to plan and we want to see you working with far more people to plan so we can try and head this off in terms simply running out of money and presenting to us.” 

“So, it’s about taking the census data, taking the data we have ourselves, understanding that and then actually creating a service that reacts to that and tries to address some of those initial precursors as to why these things happen in the first place.”

Question 6 from Councillor Penny Otton to Councillor Graham Newman
“Despite the continuing cost of placing children in care out of the county and, as you have recognised,  the fall in pupil attainment, you have an underspend of £1.359m in the base budget for Children and Young People. What plans do you have to use this money to resolve these issues?”

Response from Councillor Newman

“The first thing I have to point out to all Councillors and indeed those in the public gallery that this question is founded on a false assumption by Councillor Otton. Overall, attainment in this county is not falling. Indeed in parts of the county where we are reorganising to the two tier system we’ve actually got an improvement faster than the Suffolk average. However, I accept the rather different statement that our overall attainment is not rising as fast as other authorities and specifically, not as fast as our nearest comparison authorities. That is why, as you heard earlier on, we have launched the Raising the Bar initiative. However, in the matter of the number of looked after children being placed out of the county, since November 2011 we’ve actually reduced expenditure on out of county placements by £1.1m, so we are in fact doing what Councillor Otton has asked; bringing children back to this county and saving funds as well.”

Supplementary Question from Councillor Otton

“Obviously, Matthew Taylor, as Chief Executive of the Royal Society of Arts is highly respected in certain areas, but I just would like to know whether or not you have costed out the business case for Raising the Bar and will that be therefore taken out of the £1.35m base budget?”

Response from Councillor Newman

“I think the answer to that question is that we are doing this from economic skills and environment monies which result from the council tax freeze payment. That’s a one-off payment by the government this year and we are wanting to invest it in useful things.”

Question 7 from Councillor John Field to Councillor Lisa Chambers
“Will the Cabinet Member ensure that immediate action is taken to remove the uncertainty about the rateable value of sites about to be transferred to parish councils and the level at which rates will be levied on those councils?”

“This is causing considerable annoyance as the county appears not to be able to give clear responses on what are fairly simple questions that impact its policies.”

Response from Councillor Chambers

“Where external organisations to Suffolk County Council, including Parish Councils, are looking to take on sites from Suffolk County Council, all rating information is provided to them, which includes advice from the Valuation Agency Office, the government body that sets the level of rateable value. Some sites such as country parks are not rateable, therefore no rating liability applies. In the case of countryside sites, this status will remain unless the use of the site changes. Suffolk County Council, where possible, have sought to transfer sites to groups that will retain the current use and therefore should not attract a rating liability if they do not have one already.”

Supplementary Question from Councillor Field

“I would be pleased if you could make that really clear because the impression really with Parish Councils in my division is that it’s far from clear and they are not getting a precise answer of that nature and it leaves them, as obviously quite small bodies with precepts which could be totally submerged by rates on such a site, in some concern. One I know has delayed any decision until such time as matters are clarified.  Would the county indemnify such bodies for the cost of rates?”

Response from Councillor Chambers

“What I would suggest is that we get the officer team to meet with you and your Parish Councils and, as you suggest, we will take immediate action and have that discussion.”

26. Police Authority Report
The Council received a report at Agenda Item 8 from Councillor Joanna Spicer as Chairman of the Suffolk Police Authority.

The Chairman of the Suffolk Police Authority presented her report.

The Chairman reported that this would be the last report from the Police Authority due to changes with the election of a Police and Crime Commissioner in November 2012.  She expressed her hope that the Police and Crime Commissioner would support continuation of strong relationships with county councillors. 

Under Rule 6 of Part 2 of the Council’s Constitution, a period not exceeding 20 minutes was allowed for questions by Members to the Chairman of the Police Authority.

Question from Councillor John Field
“With evidence from my locality that speeds in accident prone 50 mile an hour areas can reach up to 94 miles an hour what measures will the police take, either through education, deterrents or improved technology, to enforce less lethal driver behaviour in these extreme cases?”

Response from Chairman of the Police Authority
The Chairman responded that she was pleased that  Cllr Field had an opportunity to talk to Chief Constable at lunchtime about that particular bit of road and how that recording had been made and assured Council that the constabulary would  follow up on the specifics of Councillor Field’s question. The Chairman of the Police Authority went on to say that speed management is not something that is done exclusively by the police.  She referred to the Suffolk Road Safety Partnership which brings together the police with fire and environment and transport staff at the council.   The approach to speeding in Suffolk is through education, engineering and enforcement with police leading on enforcement and colleagues at the council through the Road Safety Partnership leading in terms of engineering and education.  The Chairman recognised speeding as a serious contributor to road safety, to accidents and people killed and seriously injured and referred to the Constabulary’s tiered approach. The first tier is though Safer Neighbourhood Teams. Working with them are an increasing number of volunteers working in Community Speedwatch schemes.  The Chairman reported that priorities around what areas should have extra attention for speed enforcement are set by the quarterly tasking meetings which Councillors and members of public can attend and put forward requests for speeding.   The Chairman went on to refer to fixed cameras and camera vans and that these were targeted to accident sites and where there have been particular requests. People who were not speeding too excessively were given the opportunity to attend a speed awareness course and money that is made from that was being ploughed back into speed enforcement.  Fixed penalty notices were used for more serious cases of speeding, but for the type of example referred to in Councillor Field’s question the Chairman assured Council that this would be a matter for the courts.  She concluded that the Constabulary would continue to focus on speed enforcement and the things that cause accidents like not wearing seat belts, drink misuse, drug misuse, mobile phone use as well as excessive speeding.

At the conclusion of this item the Chairman of the Council invited the Chairman of the Police Authority to receive a small bouquet of flowers as token from Councillors in thanks for her contribution to the Police Authority for over twenty years. 
(Members stood and applauded Councillor Spicer as Chairman of the Police Authority).
Councillor Spicer paid tribute to councillors of all political parties and thank them for their contribution to the Police Authority for working as a team.
27. New Standards Regime
At Agenda item 9 the Council received a report by the Head of Strategic Finance in respect of changes to the standards regime as a result of the Localism Act 2011. 
On a vote being taken with regard to recommendation at 5 a) on the report, 51 councillors voted for, 0 councillors voted against and 7 councillors abstained.  The vote was therefore carried.

Members agreed recommendation 5 b) on the report unanimously, without a vote.
Decision:  The Council agreed to
a)
adopt the Code of Conduct in Appendix 1;

b)
the appointment of the individuals listed in Appendix 2 of the report as Independent Persons for the County Council.
Reason for Decision:  The Localism Act 2011 requires the County Council to have arrangements in place to promote and maintain high standards of conduct by members and co-opted members of the authority.
Alternative options:  Councillors could agree alternative proposals, but these would need to be in accordance with the legislative requirements.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None given.
28. Amendments to the County Council’s Constitution
At Agenda item 10 the Council received a report by the Head of Strategic Finance in respect of changes to the Council’s Constitution.

On the proposal of Councillor Bee, seconded by Councillor Sadler Recommendation 4 (a) of the report was amended as follows:
a)
Endorse the continuation of the practice of having a maximum of 10 minutes ‘Thought for the Day’ prior to Council business and that this may also include a prayer. This item should start at 2.00 p.m. and be clearly marked as part of the Agenda.

This was then agreed by a majority vote with 52 members voting for and 5 members voting against with one abstention. 
Recommendation 4(b) and 5 of the report were agreed unanimously without a vote.
Decision:  The Council agreed the proposed changes and amendments to Council meetings as referred to in paragraphs 14 and 21 and amended as follows:
a) Endorse the continuation of the practice of having a maximum of 10 minutes ‘Thought for the Day’ prior to Council business and that this may also include a prayer. This item should start at 2.00 p.m. and be clearly marked as part of the Agenda.

b) That Constitution Part 2 Rules of Procedure be amended to provide for the Annual meeting of Council to receive:

i) 
An address from the Leader of the Council for up to 20 minutes maximum;

ii) 
A response from each of the leaders of the other political groups for up to 7 minutes maximum per speaker; and that 

iii) 
the Monitoring Officer be given delegated authority to incorporate amendments agreed at (i) and (ii) above in the Constitution, together with consequential amendments.

c) That Council approves changes to the Part 3 of the Council’s Constitution, Scheme of Delegation, as detailed in paragraphs paragraph 34 of the report.   
Reason for Decision:  In respect of the decision at paragraph (a) and (b) to improve the efficiency of council meetings and promote clarity for councillors, officers and members of the public.

In respect of the decision at paragraph c) above to provide the Council with a proper and robust chain of legal authority for the exercise of new powers associated with the implementation of the Flood and Water Management Act 2010.
Alternative options:  Council could request that the Constitution Working Party reconsider the recommendations.
Declarations of interest:  None given.
Dispensations:  None declared.
29. Urgent Business

There was no urgent business.
The meeting closed at 3.56 p.m.
Chairman
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